Surname	First name	Date of Death	Place of Death	Age	Cause of Death	Other information	Date of newspaper	Page	Col
	Boy	15/01/1867	Fishpond, Pendarren Park, Merthyr		Drowned after falling through a hole in the ice		18/01/1867	4	4
	Child	17/02/1867	Neath (Wern field)		Strangulation	Body of a child found murdered. Inquest opened and adjourned 19 <sup>th</sup> Feb.	22/02/1867	4	6
	Male		Neath Union		Found dead	Verdict - found dead in bed – inquest held	19/04/1867	4	7
		20/09/1867	Working underground.		Killed by falling rock. Verdict: Accidental death	Land lord of the Traveller's Rest, Maesteg. Son also injured. Inquest held. Interred at Llangynwyd (sic) Church & followed by hundreds.	27/09/1867	4	1
		29/10/1867	Aberdare side of tunnel from Merthyr	~15		Servant girl. Was leaving Abernant y groes for another situation and dashed across the line. Hit by train.	01/11/1867	4	6
Adams	Thos	19/03/1867	Gwernllyn, Lansannor	9 yrs	Typhus fever	Father:- John	22/03/1867	4	4
Adams	John	20/03/1867	Gwernllyn, Lansannor	44	Typhus fever		22/03/1867	4	4
Arnott	Ann	10/12/1867		13	After a lingering illness	Youngest daughter of Mr Thomas Arnott, Lisworney (sic)	13/12/1867	4	5
Arthur	Mary	02/05/1867	Corntown Ewenny	57		Wife of Thomas Arthur, potter	10/05/1867	4	3
Arthur	Ann	16/06/1867	St. Mary Hill	84		Widow of Wm. Arthur	21/06/1867	4	5

Surname	First name	Date of Death	Place of Death	Age	Cause of Death	Other information	Date of newspaper	Page	Col
Austin	Kitty	23/03/1867	Cowbridge Road, Bridgend – near Mr. Cragoe's farm		Verdict : - "found dead"	Well known character, hawker of fruit and fish, found dead on the Cowbridge road. Also known for her intemperate habits. Medical opinion – may have had a fit and died from exposure (further info in article)	29/03/1867	4	5
Bardin	John	10/12/1867	Tondu	71		Watchman	13/12/1867	4	5
Barry	Margaret	01/01/1867	Nolton St. Bridgend	15 mths		Father – Patrick Barry	04/01/1867	4	2
Bassett	Thomas	Tues. morning 14/05/1867	St. Mary Hill	Advanced age	Verdict : apoplexy	Inquest held	17/05/1867	4	3
Bassett	Ann, Miss	08/06/1867	Llwyn Garn St. Mary Hill	76			14/06/1867	4	7
Bedford	Mary	29/04/1867	Cefn Cribbwr	83		Widow of Thomas Bedford, grocer	03/05/1867	4	7
Bennett	John Wick, Esq.	29/04/1867	Gravesend	76	After an illness of two hours	In col. 1 notice to the tenants of the Laleston Estate from the new owner Wm. Powell Richards, Major, MA	03/05/1867 Also	1	7
Bethell	Mr	25/03/1867				A well known contractor and also the lessee of a considerable mineral property in the parish of Llanharry, near Cowbridge. Brother of Lord Westbury	22/03/1867	4	2
Bird	Elizabeth Sidwell	23/08/1867	Edward Terrace, Cardiff	55	After a painful and protracted illness	Wife of Mr Phillip Bird or Edward terrace, Cardiff	30/08/1867	4	3

Surname	First name	Date of Death	Place of Death	Age	Cause of Death	Other information	Date of newspaper	Page	Col
Boteler, Lt. Col.		"in or about the month of January"				"Late of Llandough Castle in the County of Glamorgan" Legal notice re the creditors of his estate in the Court of Chancery	24/05/1867	1	1
Boundy	Louisa	25/03/1867	Aberkenfig	1 mth		Daughter of H. Boundy, tailor	29/03/1867	4	2
Bowen	Elizabeth	11/06/1867	Cornelly, Pyle	11 mths		Daughter of William Bowen, schoolmaster	14/06/1867	4	7
Bowen	Elizabeth	11/06/1867	Pyle	11mths		Daughter of John W. Bowen (Schoolmaster)	21/06/1867	4	5
Bowen	Sarah	30/06/1867	Bridgend Road, Maesteg	17		Daughter of Mr Thomas Bowen, late of Corntown near Bridgend	05/07/1867	4	6
Bowen	David	22/07/1867	Maesteg			Forge carpenter, Died while going out of his house. "highly respected"	02/08/1867	4	5
Bowen		07/08/1867	Swan Inn, Aberkenfig	45		Wife of Robert Bowen, Swan Inn, Aberkenfig	09/08/1867	4	2
Bragington (See Births 1 <sup>st</sup> March Page 4 Col. 5 Also Spelling Of Surname	Jane	14/03/1867	Park St. Bridgend	10 days		Daughter of William Bragington	08/03/1867	4	7
Broadway	Thomas	05/05/1867	Tyn'ygarn, nr. Bridgend	6 mths		Son of Samuel Broadway	10/05/1867	4	3
Brogden	Ellen	05/07/1867	Penmaenmawr			Relict of J. Brogden esq, jnr. Of Manchester	26/07/1867	4	3
Brown	Ann	18/04/1867	Cornelly, Pyle	Infant		Daughter of William Brown	26/04/1867	4	2
Bryant	Edwin	26/03/1867	Aberkenfig	3 wks		Father James Bryant	08/03/1867	4	7
Bryant		08/03/1867	Orchard Villa, Bridgend	52	After a long and painful illness	Borne with Christian resignation. Beloved wife of Mr. William Bryant, civil engineer	08/03/1867	4	7

Surname	First name	Date of Death	Place of Death	Age	Cause of Death	Other information	Date of newspaper	Page	Col
Bryant	David	07/04/1867	Quarella	54		"much respected"	12/04/1867	4	3
Bryant	David					Left widow. Ref to his death under "Bridgend Local Health Board"	10/05/1867	4	2
Cane	James	14/11/1867	Llantrissant		Died suddenly	Had palpitations for some time. Left widow and 3 children	15/11/1867	4	4
Capt. Adams	H.	19/06/1867	At his residence no. 4 Galton Street, Liverpool	45		For many years Commander of the iron steamer 'Sovereign', trading between Swansea and Liverpool	05/07/1867	4	6
Chappel	Rosina	28/09/1867	Aberkenfig	14 mnths		Daughter of Mr Charles Chappel	04/10/1867	4	4
Chappell	Lousa	24/04/1867	Aberkenfig	6 yrs		Daughter of Charles Chappell , publican	03/05/1867	4	7
Childs			Singleton Terrace, Swansea	Infant	Verdict – natural causes	Child of Isaac Childs. Inquest held 16/04/1867 because body buried without registration. Child born prematurely	19/04/1867	4	7
Coffin, Esq.	Walter	14/02/1867	Prince's Gate, Hyde Park,	82		Formerly a resident of Bridgend. Liberal MP	22/02/1867	4	2
			London			for Cardiff. Interred 21 Feb at Unitarian Chapel, Newcastle, Bridgend (further info in article)	Also	4	3
Collins	David	29/06/1867	Aberkenfig	50			05/07/1867	4	6
Condon	Margaret	07/09/1867	Cefn Cribbwr	1 mnth		Daughter of Mr Richard Condon	13/09/1867	4	5
Conolly	Bridget	24/07/1867	Oldcastle, Bridgend	67			26/07/1867	4	3
Cordes	J. J.	12/01/1867	Newport	69	Bronchitis	Chief partner in Doss Works	18/01/1867	4	2
Cornelius	Thomas	02/04/1867	Norton Fach	60			05/04/1867	4	3
Corr	Edmund	17/02/1867	Union Workhouse, Bridgend	63		Late superintendant of police for the county	22/02/1867	4	3

Surname	First name	Date of Death	Place of Death	Age	Cause of Death	Other information	Date of newspaper	Page	Col
Cousin	Robert John	26/02/1867	Tondu Works	9 mths		Son of Mr. Thomas Cousin (listed as John Robert, son of Mr Cousin also)	01/03/1867	4	5
Cousin	William	13/03/1867	Tondu	3 yrs			22/03/1867	4	4
Cowley	Ellen	18/01/1867	Maesteg	13 mths		Father Cornelius Cowley	25/01/1867	4	2
Crawshay	William	04/08/1867	Caversham house, near Reading (his seat)	82		Well-known ironmaster, married three times and survived by 3 <sup>rd</sup> wife. (further info. in the article re: genealogy, ironworks history & personal characteristics)	09/08/1867	4	3
Crook	Edward	17/09/1867		21		Of Cefn Gelly, Bettws.	27/09/1867	4	5
Curtis	Edwin	24/05/1867	Aberkenfig	8 mths		Son of John Curtis	31/05/1867	4	7
Curtiss	Richard		Morfa Colliery, taibach		Building a chimney stack and thought the scaffolding was giving way. Tried to jump to safety but missed his footing. Died in a few hours.	A mason of Taibach.	02/08/1867	4	5
Dalrymple	James	On Thursday	Britonferry Foundry		Jumped onwagon but coal gave way as he tried to jump offengine passed over his head.		01/11/1867	4	5
David	Thos	23/01/1867	Newcastle, (Bridgend)	54			25/01/1867	4	2
David	Florence Mary	23/03/1867	Union St. Bridgend	13 mths		Daughter of Morgan David, sawyer	29/03/1867	4	2
David	Elias	07/04/1867	Pencoed	89			19/04/1867	4	6
David	Thomas	Lately	Nottage	48			03/05/1867	4	7
David	David	03/06/1867	Pwlla, Coity	87			07/06/1867	4	3
David	William	03/06/1867	Coedhills, St. Hilary, nr.Cowbridge	36	"after a protracted illness"	Son of Mr. David	07/06/1867	4	3

Surname	First name	Date of Death	Place of Death	Age	Cause of Death	Other information	Date of newspaper	Page	Col
David		15/06/1867	Cernicks, Llancarvan	36	(childbirth?) see birth entry for still born child	Wife of Wm. David	21/06/1867	4	5
David	John	02/07/1867		16		Of Maesteg	05/07/1867	4	6
David	Jenkin	01/08/1867	Cornelly	10 mnths		Son of Mr Jenkin David	09/08/1867	4	2
David	James	30/07/1867	Langharne	81		Chemist and Druggist	09/08/1867	4	2
David	Hannah	21/08/1867	Laleston	41		Wife of William David	30/08/1867	4	3
David	Rosser and his son (name not given)	15/09/1867	Cefn Works		Tending a flue when 'a fall' took place and they were both killed. Verdict: Accidental death	Inquest held Tuesday	20/09/1867	4	3
David	Martha	10/10/1867	Newton	92		Widow of William David	18/10/1867	4	7
David	Thomas	03/11/1867	Cefn Hirgoed, Parish of Coity	70		Shoemaker	08/11/1867	4	3
David	David Rees	29/10/1867	Laleston	53		Thatcher	08/11/1867	4	3
David	Margaret	20/11/1867	Stormy, Pyle	76	Verdict: found dead in bed.	Notable as a nurse, inquest held before Howell Cuthbertson, Esq. In the course of her duties she had attended 16 children, 12 of whom were orphans.	29/11/1867	4	3 2
Davies	William	19/01/1867	Between Swansea and Clydach	14	Accidental death	Inquest held 21 <sup>st</sup> Jan. Fell off one wagon and was run over by the horse and wheels of another. Youngest son of David Davies of Pontardawe	25/01/1867	4	6
Davies	Wm.	15/01/1867	Regent's Park		Accident on ice	A ward of Dr. Jones of Neath. He was a medical student. Body brought to Neath on 19 <sup>th</sup> Jan. Interment on 21 <sup>st</sup> at Cadoxton family vault	25/01/1867	4	6
Davies	Rebecca Jane	10/03/1867	Penylan, Newcastle Higher	10 wks		Daughter of Mr. Davies	15/03/1867	4	2

Surname	First name	Date of Death	Place of Death	Age	Cause of Death	Other information	Date of newspaper	Page	Col
Davies	Thomas	23/04/1867	Cefn Cribbwr	Infant		Son of Thomas Davies	26/04/1867	4	2
Davies	Ann	27/06/1867	Tynewydd, Llangeinor (sic)	1		Daughter of Mr James Davies of Tynewydd, Llangeinor (sic)	05/07/1867	4	6
Davies	Richard	23/05/1867	Winchelsea Geelong, Australia		Drowning, inequest verdict: Accidental death	Son of Mr D. Woodnall Davies, former resident of Bridgend and Merthyr Tydfil, left a wife and four children (further info in article.)	23/08/1867	4	6
Davies	Willie	10/12/1867	Old Bridge, Bridgend	1 mnth		Son of Mr John Davies	13/12/1867	4	5
Davis	David	06/04/1867	Laleston	4 yrs		Son of Thos. Davies	12/04/1867	4	3
Davis	Titus	02/11/1867	Mwyndy Iron ore Works, Llantrissant		Removing part of roof in underground workings when there was a large fallcrushed his legamputated expired three hours later.	He was a miner	08/11/1867	4	2
Day	John	05/01/1867	Foes, Laleston	56			11/01/1867	4	6
Dooly	Ellen	09/02/1867	Church St. Maesteg	11 yrs			22/02/1867	4	3
Duncan	Gustavus George	24/03/1867	10, St. Mary St. Cardiff	10 yrs	After a short and painful illness	Father: - David Duncan, proprietor of the "Cardiff Times" His youngest son	29/03/1867	4	2
Edwards		This week	Death at Merthyr		Severe chill	One of Mr. Crawshay's bailiffs for many years a resident of Wern Farm	25/01/1867	4	2
Edwards	Phoebe	13/05/1867	Newton	4yrs 6mths		Daughter of William Edwards	17/05/1867	4	1
Edwards	David	23/06/1867	Cornelly	6mths		Son of Thomas Edwards	28/06/1867	4	4
Edwards	John Simpson	23/07/1867	Kenfig Hill	Infant		Son of Mr. J. P. Edwards, druggist	02/08/1867	4	7

Surname	First name	Date of Death	Place of Death	Age	Cause of Death	Other information	Date of newspaper	Page	Col
Edwards	Mary	27/09/1867	Cefn Cottage, Cefn Cribbwr	84		Widow of William Edwards	04/10/1867	4	4
Edwards	Hugh	12/10/1867	Rhymney at the Brewery level		Roof fall after he went back in to check on a slot. Verdict: Accidental death.	Inquest held Monday (14 <sup>th</sup> ) before Mr Brewer, coroner	18/10/1867	4	1
Elias	Mrs	13/03/1867	Forchlas, Llangeinor	86		Son: - Jenkin Elias, Mackworth Arms, Bettws	22/03/1867	4	4
Elias		28/10/1867	Porthcawl	Infant		Daughter of Mr John Elias, butcher. *see births column	01/11/1867	4	5
Ellis	Sarah	26/04/1867	Rhyd, nr. Bridgend	2 yrs		Daughter of Ellis Ellis, millwright	03/05/1867	4	7
Entwistle	Capt. Hugh	24/12/1867	Marlbro Grange, Lanblethian (sic)	84			27/12/1867	4	4 5
Escott	James	01/07/1867		29		Of Maesteg	05/07/1867	4	6
Evans	William	02/02/1867	Quakers Yard		Rail crash	Stoker living in Swansea but native of Carmarthen. Single man not long in the job (further info. on accident in article)	08/02/1867	4	3
Evans	Evan	10/02/1867	Lancarvan	25	Suddenly	Shoemaker, worked for Mr. Lougher	15/02/1867	4	2
Evans	Martha	19/03/1867	Kenfig Hill	8 mths		Father:- Charles Evans	22/03/1867	4	4
Evans	Cecil	01/06/1867	Slade, St. Brides Major	88		Widow of Thos. Evans	07/06/1867	4	3
Evans	Mary	12/06/1867	Tonmawr, Maesteg	22	After a lingering illness	Beloved wife of Mr William Evans	12/07/1867	4	5
Evans	Sarah	07/07/1867	Kenfig Hill	6		Daughter of Richard Evans	12/07/1867	4	7
Evans	Nest	18/07/1867	Star Inn, Ystradgynlais		After a lingering illnessof consumption		19/07/1867	4	6
Evans	Susannah	11/08/1867	Coity Road, Bridgend	Infant		Daughter of Mr William Evans, Cabinet Maker.	16/08/1867	4	3

Surname	First name	Date of Death	Place of Death	Age	Cause of Death	Other information	Date of newspaper	Page	Col
Evans	William	04/09/1867	Old canal, near messrs North and Lowe's Brewery, Cardiff	~5	Fell in water and drowned.	Parents live in Peel Street	06/09/1867	4	4
Evans	Martha	07/10/1867	Nolton Street, Bridgend	42		Wife of Mr Joseph Evans	11/10/1867	4	1
Evans	Mr	26 or 27/10/1867	Merthyr			Well known inhabitant. Report lower down refers to Mr Thomas Evans, brewer, who dropped dead during Sun evening service at Hope Chapel, Merthyr. A leading brewer of the town, left £30,000 to wife and 2 children.	01/11/1867	4	6
Fielding	Joseph	22/01/1867	Nolton St. Bridgend	9 mths		Father – John Fielding	25/01/1867	4	2
Flint	Ada	27/09/1867	Newport			Died suddenly. Eldest daughter of Mr. W. Flint, relieving officer of Newport. Subject to fits for many years. "a fine, intelligent and sensible young girl" "great favourite among the acquaintances and friends of her family."	04/10/1867	4	3
Flynn	Elizabeth	26/10/1867	Aberkenfig	70		Widow of Daniel Flynn	01/11/1867	4	5
Forrester	Eliza	23/05/1867	Verlands Cowbridge	16 mths	Whooping cough	Beloved child of William and Ellen Forester	24/05/1867	4	4
Franklin	John	31/03/1867	Porthcawl	44			05/04/1867	4	3
Gething	George	28/09/1867	Springfield House, Newport	~63		Formerly an iron merchant in Newport. (further info in article)	04/10/1867	4	3
Gibbon	John	10/01/1867	Maesteg	2 yrs		Father Edward Gibbon, shoemaker	18/01/1867	4	2

Surname	First name	Date of Death	Place of Death	Age	Cause of Death	Other information	Date of newspaper	Page	Col
Gower	Mr.	03/06/1867	Dock Hotel, Briton Ferry	73			07/06/1867	4	3
Grant		24/01/1867	Penarth on American barque "Isaac R. Davies"	Young man		Second mate, had been up the fore-top sailyard and returned to the deck when he dropped down and almost immediately expired	25/01/1867	4	3
Griffith	Richard	19/03/1867	Hirwain, Coity	80			22/03/1867	4	4
Griffith	Lewis	16/08/1867	Cae Garw, in the parish of Newcastler Higher	30			23/08/1867	1	7
Griffiths	Catherine	04/01/1867	Newcastle Bridgend	69		Widow of David Griffiths and mother of David Griffiths, potato merchant	11/01/1867	4	6
Griffiths	William		Adare St. Bridgend	2yrs 6 mths			18/01/1867	4	2
Griffiths	Mary Ann	21/01/1867	Adare St. Bridgend	6yrs 9 mths		Father John Griffiths – tailor &c	25/01/1867	4	2
Griffiths	Griffith	16/02/1867	The down line of the South Wales Railway		Found dead between the lines on the down line of South Wales railway	Verdict: "found dead with the appearance of having been knocked down by the engine but not sufficient evidence"	22/02/1867	4	6
Griffiths	David	06/04/1867	Maesteg	2 yrs	10	Son of William Griffiths, collier	12/04/1867	4	3
Griffiths	Catherine	17/04/1867	Workhouse, Bridgend	73			19/04/1867	4	6
Griffiths	John	25/07/1867	Adare Street, Bridgend	17		Son of Mr John Griffiths, tailor	02/08/1867	4	7
Griffiths	Rev. Wm.	29/07/1867	Llanharran (sic)	61			09/08/1867	4	2
Griffiths	John	15/11/1867	Cowbridge	76			22/11/1867	4	6

Surname	First name	Date of Death	Place of Death	Age	Cause of Death	Other information	Date of newspaper	Page	Col
Griffiths (See Births GG 12/04/1867 P 4 Col. 3)	1. Lewis 2. William	1. 07/04/67 2. 08/04/67	Caegarw, Newcastle Higher	Infant Infant		Sons of Lewis Griffiths	12/04/1867	4	3
Gronow	Catherine	10/03/1867	Aberkenfig	6 yrs		Daughter of Mr. Jonathan Gronow	15/03/1867	4	2
Gronow	Benjamin	19/06/1867	Nolton St. Bridgend	12mths		Son of Benjamin Gronow	28/06/1867	4	4
Habberfield	Samuel	18/05/1867	Tyn'y garn	Infant		Son of Thomas Habberfield	24/05/1867	4	4
Halket	William	21/11/1867	Porthcawl	72			29/11/1867	4	2
Hammond	Jane	23/10/1867		11		Daughter of David Hammond	25/10/1867	4	7
Harding	Joseph	13/03/1867	Llynfi and Ogmore railway (Tynewydd sidings)	30	Verdict :- "died by visitation of God"	Collier found dead in the snow on the Tynewydd siding of the Lynfi and Ogmore Railway by his brother Thomas Harding. Had been drinking heavily the previous evening	22/03/1867	4	4
Harding	Catherine	08/06/1867	Newton Nottage	92		Widow of Richard Harding	14/06/1867	4	7
Harris	Ophelia	03/01/1867	Queen St.	9 mths		Father- Charles Harris, a bookbinder	11/01/1867	4	6
Harris	Joseph	03/01/1867	Rhyd Mill, Bridgend	65			11/01/1867	4	6
Harris	Lewis	08/06/1867	Coity St. Bridgend	15yrs		Son of Lewis Harris coal merchant	14/06/1867	4	7
Harris	Catherine	13/07/1867	Elder Street, Bridgend	10		Second Daughter of Mr Lewis Harris	19/07/1867	4	6
Harry	David	16/02/1867	Ynisawdre	80		Miller	22/02/1867	4	3
Harry	Ann	02/03/1867	Aberkenfig	78		Widow of David Harry	08/03/1867	4	7
Henderson	Saunders	30/06/1867	Dowlais	38	Murdered	Unmarried. In lodgings with the alleged murderer Thomas Watkins aged 40. (further info in article) Watkins committed for trial 26/07/1867 – Court case accused, found	12/07/1867 26/07/1867	4 4	5

Surname	First name	Date of Death	Place of Death	Age	Cause of Death	Other information	Date of newspaper	Page	Col
Hewlett, Mrs.		24/06/1867	Canton Cardiff (St. Mary St. ?)		Died from fever	Recently confined of a child brought on derangement of the mind. Stabbed herself with a scissors in the neck about 10 days previous. Husband employed by Mr. Jotham, clothier, St. Mary Street	28/06/1867	4	7
Hill	Rev. Walter Henry		Banks of Monnow, near Monmouth	72	Verdict – Found Dead	Deceased left his house to go fishing	19/04/1867	4	7
Hogan	Francis	25/06/1867	Aberkenfig	24			28/06/1867	4	4
Hopkin	David	14/03/1867	Bryncethin	71			22/03/1867	4	4
Hopkin	Ann	28/03/1867	Newton	70		Widow of William Hopkin	05/04/1867	4	3
Hopkin	Ellen	31/05/1867	Newcastle	7wks		Daughter of James Hopkin	07/06/1867	4	3
Hopkins	Henry	05/04/1867	Aberkenfig	2 yrs		Son of William Hopkins	12/04/1867	4	3
Hopkins	David	03/06/1867	Colwinstone	13mths		Son of Mr. Edwards	07/06/1867	4	3
Horrigan	Catherine	Friday 17/05/1867	Cardiff		"died by the visitation of God" Rupture of a blood vessel in the head	Coroner R.L. Reece	24/05/1867	4	5
Horton	Jacob	17/08/1867	Red Lion Inn, Cowbridge	83			23/08/1867	1	7
Howe	David	17/05/1867	Aberkenfig	2 yrs		Son of John Howe	24/05/1867	4	4
Howe	Charles	13/10/1867	Aberkenfig	8 mnths		Son of John Howe, Blacksmith	18/10/1867	4	7
Howell	Thomas	11/06/1867	Penyfai Newcastle Higher	7 yrs		Son of Thomas Howell	14/06/1867	4	7
Howell	David	17/08/1867	St. Donatts (sic)	52			23/08/1867	1	7
Hugh	Mary	19/05/1867	Kenfig Hill	46		Wife of Edward Hugh	24/05/1867	4	4
Hugh	Ann	09/10/1867	Union Workhouse, Bridgend	53			18/10/1867	4	7
Hugh	Edward		Maudlam, Kenfig	73	Verdict: found dead.	Died at work in a field. Inquest held 22/11/1867 before Howell Cuthbertson, Esq.	29/11/1867	4	3

Surname	First name	Date of Death	Place of Death	Age	Cause of Death	Other information	Date of newspaper	Page	Col
Hughes	Mary Helen	02/05/1867	Porthcawl	1yr 10 mths		Daughter of Benjamin Hughes, master mariner	10/05/1867	4	3
Hughes	Sarah Ann	01/06/1867	Tondu	7 mths		Daughter of James Hughes	07/06/1867	4	3
Hutchinson	Lily Edith	20/01/1867	National School Bridgend	9 mths		Father – James Hutchinson. Youngest daughter	25/01/1867	4	2
Innes	Elizabeth	01/03/1867	Porthcawl	51		Wife of Robert Innes, custom house officer	08/03/1867	4	7
Israel	Evan	27/08/1867	Blue Street, Kenfig	77			30/08/1867	4	3
James	Hester	26/02/1867	Cowbridge	74		Wife of William James, formerly of Argoed Ishaf, only daughter of the late Mr. Truman of Pantllywydd, in this county	01/03/1867	4	5
James	David	25/05/1867	Kenfig Hill	63			31/05/1867	4	7
James	David	19/08/1867	At his lodgings belonging to James Karral, a chandler	~35	Verdict: Suicide while in an unsound mind.	Found hanged in the closet. See inquest report.	23/08/1867	4	3
Jenkin	William	12/01/1867	Nolton St. Bridgend	61		A moulder	18/01/1867	4	2
Jenkins	Mary	01/01/1867	Tremains, Nr Bridgend	18		Father – David Jenkins, farmer	04/01/1867	4	2
Jenkins	Thos.	18/01/1867	Court-y-Monus	65			25/01/1867	4	2
Jenkins	Margaret	02/03/1867	Nolton St. Bridgend	80		Wife of David Jenkins, formerly of Llantwit Major	08/03/1867	4	7
Jenkins	Mary	08/03/1867	Nolton St. Bridgend	70		Wife of Mr. W. Jenkins, currier	15/03/1867	4	2
Jenkins	(female)	24/03/1867		47		Wife of Mr. Jenkins, farmer	29/03/1867	4	2
Jenkins	Margaret	10/06/1867	Kenfig Hill	25		Daughter of John Jenkins	14/06/1867	4	7
Jenkins		13/06/1867	Llanblethian	46		Wife of Isaac Jenkins. Deceased leaves 13 children	21/06/1867	4	5

Surname	First name	Date of Death	Place of Death	Age	Cause of Death	Other information	Date of newspaper	Page	Col
Jenkins		29/07/1867	Maesteg			A son of Mr. William Jenkins, late master moulder in the llynn iron works. Died without any outward sign of illness. "highly respected"	02/08/1867	4	5
Jenkins	Martha	01/08/1867	Tranch in the parish of Tythegstone	72		Widow of the late Mr John Jenkins, Mason, Formerly of Bridgend	09/08/1867	4	2
Jenkins	Hannah	09/09/1867	Kenfig hill	50		Wife of Mr David Jenkins	13/09/1867	4	5
Jenkins	Mary	08/11/1867	Ewenny	73		Widow of Evan Jenkins, potter.	15/11/1867	4	4
Jenkins	Capt.	18/11/1867	Port Talbot		Paralytic fits	Harbour master at Port Talbot, "much respected" "much regretted"	22/11/1867	4	5
John	Elizabeth	07/01/1867	Cefn Cribbwr	65		Wife of Mr. Evan John	11/01/1867	4	6
John	Thomas	07/01/1867	Maesteg	57		Spelter	18/01/1867	4	2
John	Mrs.	This week	Pantrythyn-Fawr, Lantrithyd			Married a few weeks prior to her death	01/02/1867	4	7
John	Edward	21/03/1867	The Brackla, Bridgend	Infant son		Son of Morgan John	29/03/1867	4	2
John	John	31/07/1867	Porthcawl	28			09/08/1867	4	2
John	Mary	05/09/1867	Marcross	46		Wife of Mr Meyrick John (welsh verse included)	20/09/1867	4	5
John	Ann	09/10/1867	Coity	86		Widow of David John	18/10/1867	4	7
John	Mrs	26 or 27/10/1867	Merthyr			Of Brecon Road	01/11/1867	4	6
John	George	28/11/1867	Cefn Cribbwr	14 days		Son of Mr James John	06/12/1867	4	3
John	Margaret	03/12/1867	Stormy, Tythegstone higher	45		Wife of Mr David John	06/12/1867	4	3
John	Mary Ann	20/12/1867	Kenfig Hill	3 mnths		Daughter of Mr Evan John, coal miner	27/12/1867	4	4
Jones	Mary	17/01/1867	Kenfig Hill	9 mths		Father – Reese Jones, collier	25/01/1867	4	2
Jones	Henry (J. P.)	04/02/1867	Canton, Nr. Cardiff	78			08/02/1867	4	7
Jones	Susanna	05/02/1867	Garn, Maesteg	40		Wife of Richard Jones, (deeply regretted)	08/02/1867	4	7
Jones	Ann	12/02/1867	St. Brides Major	24		Wife of Isaac Jones, blacksmith	22/02/1867	4	3

Surname	First name	Date of Death	Place of Death	Age	Cause of Death	Other information	Date of newspaper	Page	Col
Jones	Daniel	15/08/1866	Ystradyfodwg		Feloniously killed	(Further to previous article) Richard Watkins, 25 collier charged with the killing – sentenced to 2mths imprisonment	15/03/1867 Also 22/03/1867	4 4	7 1 (infer red com ment in articl e)
Jones	David	19/03/1867	Llangewydd	77		Farmer	22/03/1867	4	4
Jones	Amelia	27/03/1867	Aberkenfig	3 yrs		Daughter of Daniel Jones	05/04/1867	4	3
Jones	Ann	09/04/1867	Bryncethin	4 yrs		Daughter of William Jones	19/04/1867	4	6
Jones	Elizabeth, Miss	19/04/1867	Angel St. Bridgend	63			26/04/1867	4	2
Jones	Alice Jane	09/05/1867	Nolton St. Bridgend	1yr 6 mths		Daughter of Henry Jones, shoemaker	17/05/1867	4	1
Jones	Marian	21/05/1867	Cowbridge	5½ yrs	Accidental death	Youngest daughter of Mr. Jones, painter of Church Street. Inquest held 22 <sup>nd</sup> May following road accident. (long article with info.)	24/05/1867	4	2
Jones	David					Builder of Llandough Church, of Penarth. Interred at Llandough Church 21 <sup>st</sup> May 1867	24/05/1867	4	5
Jones	Morgan	21/06/1867	Bryncethin	2		Son of Mr Wm. Jones, Bryncethin	05/07/1867	4	6
Jones	W. G.	04/09/1867	Neath		After a long and painful illness, borne with Christian fortitude.	Surgeon, having practised in Neath for many years. Had been a member of Town Council a former Mayor (further info in article.)	06/09/1867	4	4

Surname	First name	Date of Death	Place of Death	Age	Cause of Death	Other information	Date of newspaper	Page	Col
Jones	Elizabeth	18/10/1867	Kenfig Hill	78		Widow of Wm. Jones, weaver, of Llanpumpsaint, Camarthen	25/10/1867	4	7
Jones	Evan	20/10/1867	Elder street, Bridgend	27		Carpenter	25/10/1867	4	7
Jones	Lewellyn (sic)	24/10/1867				Late of Brynwith, in the parish of Coychurch, in the county of Glamorgan, farmer. Will proved 9 <sup>th</sup> November 1867 by the Executor Jenkin James, of Park newydd, in the parish of Coity, farmer. Legal notice to creditors.	06/12/1867	1	1
Jones	Mary	12/12/1867	Oldcastle,	64		Widow of Mr David	13/12/1867	4	5
Jones	David	14/12/1867	Aberavon	Old man	Verdict: Accidental Death	Jones, currier (sic)  Butcher, from camarthan. Found insensible at the bottom of stairs at the Castle Inn, Aberavon. Died less than an hour later. Inquest held.	20/12/1867	4	6
Keane	Walter	23/05/1867	Aberkenfig	13 mths		Son of Michael Keane	31/05/1867	4	7
Kelly		13/01/1867	Llandaff Road, Canton, Cardiff	12	Run over by horse.	Son of Mr. W.S. Kelly of the Elms. Run over by a horse on 12 <sup>th</sup> Jan. Inquest held and verdict of manslaughter returned against George Stell and William Morgan	18/01/1867	4	4
Kenway	Mr. E.	16/07/1867	Cardiff			Secretary to the Taff Vale Railway Company	19/07/1867	4	6
King	David	17/01/1867	Maesteg	59		From Skewen nr. Neath	25/01/1867	4	2
Lambert	Lydia	23/04/1867	York House, Bridgend	14 yrs		Eldest daughter of J.S. Lambert	26/04/1867	4	2
Landers	Richard	27/07/1867	Tynewydd, Ogmore Valley		Struck down by train which ran off the rails	Collier. Struck by a train, inquest report.	02/08/1867	4	6

Surname	First name	Date of Death	Place of Death	Age	Cause of Death	Other information	Date of newspaper	Page	Col
Leet	Dr.		Llantrissant House			Auctioneer's advert for sale of stock and goods (details in advert)	13/09/1867	1	6
Lewis	Rosina	06/01/1867	Union Workhouse, Bridgend	18 mths			11/01/1867	4	6
Lewis	Mary	02/03/1867		67		Relict of Thomas Lewis, carpenter, Lanharry	08/03/1867	4	7
Lewis	Elizabeth	07/03/1867	Nolton St. Bridgend	5yrs 6mths		Daughter of Morgan Lewis, a nailer	15/03/1867	4	2
Lewis	Thomas	05/05/1867	St. Brides Major	45		Engine driver	10/05/1867	4	3
Lewis	William	26/05/1867	Priory St. Carmarthen (his residence)	52	Very suddenly	Brother of Rev. David Lewis, Llangeinor	31/05/1867	4	7
Lewis	Ann	31/05/1867	Aberkenfig	32		Wife of Thomas Lewis	07/06/1867	4	3
Lewis	Evan	18/06/1867	Wig Fach Nr. Newton Nottage	76		Farmer "much respected"	21/06/1867	4	5
Lewis		20/07/1867	Morsedd, Cowbridge (at the residence of her daughter)			The beloved wife of Mr. Morgan Lewis	26/07/1867	4	3
Lewis	Thomas	20/08/1867	Fford y Gyfraith in the parish of Laleston	6 weeks		Son of Mr Thomas Lewis, Coker	23/08/1867	1	7
Lewis	Daniel	13/09/1867	Coach and House Inn, oldcastle, Bridgend	35			13/09/1867 20/09/1867	4	5 1
Leyshon	William	22/02/1866				Stationer and postmaster formerly of Bridgend. Will dated 28 <sup>th</sup> July 1866. Executors William Williams, Ironmonger, and William Price, wool stapler, both of Bridgend	18/01/1867	1	4
Llewellyn	W.	07/01/1867	Newton			Grocer and publican, much respected. Ref to interment at Nottage churchyard with service in Welsh	11/01/1867 also	4	6 3

Surname	First name	Date of Death	Place of Death	Age	Cause of Death	Other information	Date of newspaper	Page	Col
Llewellyn	Mary	26/01/1867	St. Mary Church	99		Further info. on page 4 col. 7 re: her family line	01/02/1867 Also	1 4	7 7
Llewellyn	Mary	02/04/1867	Adare St. Bridgend	34	Phthisis	Daughter of John Llewellyn, butcher	05/04/1867	4	3
Llewellyn	Octavius	19/04/1867 (Good Friday)	Torquay	20	Drowning	Son of Mrs. Llewellyn, saddler of Cowbridge. He was a draper's assistant at Torquay. Went for pleasure boat trip but boat capsized. (further info in article)	26/04/1867	4	4
Llewellyn	Louisa	09/05/1867	Kenfig Hill	9 mths		Daughter of Thomas Llewellyn	17/05/1867	4	1
Llewellyn	Nathaniel	15/06/1867	Cowbridge	30		Son of Mrs. Lewellyn (saddler) Church St. Cowbridge	21/06/1867	4	5
Llewellyn	David	15/08/1867	Barry	~50	Went to Barry to bathe, seized by cramp and sank Verdict: Accidently drowned	Of Ereidden Farm, St. Nicholas Son of the late Mr. Edw. Llewellyn, Lanblethian.	16/08/1867	4	5
Llewellyn	Hannah	26/08/1867	Treoes, Langan (sic)	18			30/08/1867	4	3
Liewellyn	Thomas	27/09/1867	Aberkenfig	21	Succumbed to an attack of fever	Just attained his majority. Son of Mrs Collier, formerly postmistress at Aberkenfig. Interred at churchyard of Newcastle, Bridgend.	04/10/1867	4	5
Llewellyn	Susannah	07/10/1867	Corntown	77		Widow of Edward Llewellyn	11/10/1867	4	1
Llewelyn	Ivor Thomas	22/08/1867	Near Southampton	25	Drowned while swimming in a river and being seized by cramp.	Second and early beloved son of Rev. R Pendrill Llewelyn, vicar of Llangynwyd.	30/08/1867	4	3 5
Lloyd	Wm	08/03/1867	Frampton, Llantwit Major	53		Farmer, greatly respected. Interred on Wednesday	15/03/1867	4 Also 4	7

Surname	First name	Date of Death	Place of Death	Age	Cause of Death	Other information	Date of newspaper	Page	Col
Lloyd	Jennet	29/04/1867	Aberkenfig	15 mths		Daughter of Mr Daniel Lloyd	03/05/1867	4	7
Longdon	Thomas	05/12/1867	Caroline Street, Bridgend	17		Second Son of the late Mr Wm. Longdon, chandler	06/12/1867	4	3
Loveluck	Izod	08/03/1867	Kenfig	82		Widow of William Loveluck, farmer	15/03/1867	4	2
M'carthy	John	19/03/1867	Aberkenfig	2 yrs		Father:- Dennis M'Carthy	22/03/1867	4	4
M'kenzie	Donald John	17/08/1867	Park Terrace, Tondu	7		Eldest son of Mr Alexander M'Kenzie, P.C. Deceased was deaf and dumb, and a most interesting child interred on 19 <sup>th</sup> at St Brides Minor	23/08/1867	1 4	7
M'kenzie	Captain	01/12/1867	Porthcawl, in the channel		Verdict: according to evidence – found dead.	Commander of the 'East Aughen' blown off the bridge of his vessel. Body brought into the harbour Tuesday. Inquest held 13/12/1867. further info in report. Buried at Newton churchyard. Left wife and four children.	06/12/1867 13/12/1867	4 4	6
Mack	John		Maesteg	52	Accidental death  – stone fell on his head	Inquest – Oddfellows Arms – worked at Llynvi Vale Iron Company	07/06/1867	4	5
Major	William	24/06/1867	Gadlys, Llangynwyd	83		"He was a faithful husband, a kind father, and a firm friend"	05/07/1867	4	6
Marendaz	Mr	21/08/1867	Margam Crossing		Run over by Train. Verdict – in accordance with the evidence.	Of Tydraw, near Aberavon. Inquest report 30/08/1867	23/08/1867	4	7

Surname	First name	Date of Death	Place of Death	Age	Cause of Death	Other information	Date of newspaper	Page	Col
Marendaz (:Servant To. William's Surname Unknown.)	William	21/08/1867	Margam Crossing		Run over by train. Verdict in accordance with the evidence.	Servant to Mr Marendaz (see above) inquest report 30/08/1867	23/08/1867 30/08/1867	4	7
Martin	Mary Ann	07/06/1867	Aberkenfig	4 yrs		Daughter of James Martin	14/06/1867	4	7
Matthew	Catherine	03/03/1867	Nolton St. Bridgend	69		Widow of Harry Matthew, wheelwright	08/03/1867	4	7
Miles	Samuel	06/04/1867		Maesteg			12/04/1867	4	3
Miles	John	21/07/1867	High Corner House	47			09/08/1867	4	2
Miles	Henry		Angel street, Bridgend	3 mnths		Son of Mr Thomas Miles	27/09/1867	4	5
Mordecai	Elizabeth	06/07/1867	Park Crescent, Tondu	67		Widow of Morgan Mordecai	12/07/1867	4	7
Mordecai	Mary	08/11/1867	Penyvai (sic) nr Bridgend	50		Wife of David Mordecai, farmer	15/11/1867	4	4
Morgan	Caroline	06/02/1867	Tonyrefail, nr. Pontypridd	51		Beloved wife of Mr. T. Morgan, draper and grocer (deeply regretted)	08/02/1867	4	7
Morgan	Evan	01/03/1867		79		For many years shepherd to Mr. Bradley, Cowbridge	08/03/1867	4	7
Morgan	Samuel	15/03/1867	Aberavon	78		Formerly of Bridgend, deeply regretted by a large circle of relatives and friends	22/03/1867	4	4
Morgan	Elizabeth	06/04/1867	Kenfig	13 yrs		Daughter of William Morgan, shoemaker	12/04/1867	4	3
Morgan	Male		Plymouth Works, Merthyr	"a lad"	Accidental death	Inquest held 03/04/1867  – crossed the Plymouth line on a horse but hit by a locomotive. Verdict in accordance with the facts	19/04/1867	4	7

Surname	First name	Date of Death	Place of Death	Age	Cause of Death	Other information	Date of newspaper	Page	Col
Morgan	John	16/06/1867	Clemenstone	8mths		Son of Thomas Morgan	21/06/1867	4	5
Morgan	Leyson Price	27/06/1867	Penylan, Pencoed	2		Son of William Morgan esq. of Penylan, Pencoed	05/07/1867	4	6
Morgan	W.T.	26/07/1867	Railway Station, Port Talbot			Once Mayor of Neath. Crossed between platforms and knocked down by luggage train	02/08/1867	4	6
Morgan		19/08/1867	Penarth	~4	Found standing in his cot with his dress all in flames. Died a few hours later. Verdict: Accidental death.	Father – Grocer. Inquest held 22/08/1867	23/08/1867	4	5
Morgan	Thomas	27/09/1867	State of Georgia, South Carolina		Disease of the heart	Son of Mr Thomas Morgan, Caecrwca, near Bridgend. "deeply regretted"	22/11/1867	4	6
Morgans	Elizabeth	10/01/1867	Maesteg	16 yrs		Father John Morgans, engineer	18/01/1867	4	2
Morris	David	28/10/1867	At his residence Picton Terrace, Camarthan	80		Of the stamp office, Swansea	01/11/1867	4	5
Morris	David James	20/12/1867	Kenfig Hill	3 weeks		Son of Mr David Morris, engine driver	27/12/1867	4	4
Napier	Mrs	05/03/1867	Sarn Fawr, nr. Bridgend	86		The mother of Captain Napier, chief constable of Glamorgan - 15 <sup>th</sup> March report of funeral	08/03/1867 Also 15/03/1867	4	7
Napier (Capt)		10/01/1867	Sarn Fawr		After a brief illness, bronchitis	For many years he was Chief Constable for the	11/01/1867	4	6
						County of Glamorgan	also	4	3
Nicholas	Catherine	28/05/1867	Heol-y-Mynydd	19 yrs		Daughter of Edward Nicholas	31/05/1867	4	7
Nicholl	Rev. Illtyd	11/02/1867	Llantwit Major	52		Report of funeral in GG of 22 <sup>nd</sup> Feb. Interred at	15/02/1867 Also	4	2
						Usk Church	22/02/1867	4	4

Surname	First name	Date of Death	Place of Death	Age	Cause of Death	Other information	Date of newspaper	Page	Col
Nicholl	John Henry	15/03/1867	Porthcawl	1 yr		Father: - John Nicholl, dock gate man	22/03/1867	4	4
Nicholl	Rev. L.A.	13/067/1867	St. Bride's rectory	56		Rural Dean and Rector of St. Brides and Michaelstone super Ely. Brother-in-law of W.H. Morgan, Esq. Westfield House, near this town	21/06/1867	4	5
Noote	James	'Thursday Morning'	Gethin Colliery, Evans and Bevan's Colliery near Neath		2-3 ton stone fell on him. Verdict: Accidental death.	Inquest report. Deceased, a coalman from Mexico-row, Neath. Inquest held Friday. Father: Charles Noote.	13/09/1867	4	5
Orchard	Edwin	06/01/1867	The Fountain, Newcastle Higher	8 mths		Father – William Orchard	11/01/1867	4	6
Osborne		02/01/1867	County Lunatic Asylum, Bridgend	9 mths		Father – William Osbourne a pattern maker. His only son	11/01/1867	4	6
Owen	Thomas	04/04/1867	Nolton St. Bridgend	74			12/04/1867	4	3
Owen	David Evan	07/05/1867	Kenfig Hill	5 yrs		Son of David Owen, coal miner	10/05/1867	4	3
Owen		27/10/1867	Rhymney river nr. Merthyr		Found in the river.	Collier, seen drunk near Rhymney and during a show it is conjectured he must have lost his way and fallen	01/11/1867	4	6
Owen	John	10/12/1867	Ogmore	50		Tailor	13/12/1867	4	5
Paget	Sarah Ann	30/11/1867	Porthcawl	7 mnths		Daughter of Mr Wm. Paget	06/12/1867	4	3
Peak	Elizabeth (Mrs.)	19/06/1867	2 Frederick St. Cardiff	87			28/06/1867	4	4
Pearce	Jane	13/10/1867	Queen street, Bridgend	62		Widow of John Pearce, skinner	18/10/1867	4	7
Perkins	Alfred Jennis	29/08/1867	Porthcawl	10 mnths		Son of Thos. Perkins	06/09/1867	4	7
Phililps	Sir Thomas, Q. C.	26/05/1867	Gloucester Place, London	65		Of the Inner Temple Chairman of the Society of Arts	31/05/1867	4	7
Phillips	Elizabeth	17/03/1867	Wick	62		Husband:- William Phillips, farmer	22/03/1867	4	4
Phillips	William	18/05/1867	Llanpha-Court	32		Farmer	24/05/1867	4	4

Surname	First name	Date of Death	Place of Death	Age	Cause of Death	Other information	Date of newspaper	Page	Col
Phillips	David	10/08/1867	Ogmore Foundry	11-12	Verdict: Accidental Death. Went to watch in the engine house and jacket sleeve caught between cog wheels	Lived at Newcastle, Bridgend. Employed at foundry. Inquest to be held. 23/08/1867 – inquest date.	16/08/1867 30/08/1867	4	2
Phillips	Wm.	28/08/1867	Sycamore Cottage, Wick	63		Farmer. Much respected by a large circle of relatives and	06/09/1867 13/09/1867	4	7
						friends. 13/09/1867 auctioneers announcement of sale of stock (further details in advert) 06/12/1867 — legal notice to creditors. Will proved 31/10/1867 by David Thomas, cowbridge & Thomas Stockwood — Law student, Bridgend	06/12/1867	1	1
Phythian		02/02/1867	Quakers Yard		Rail crash	Engine driver due to leave the employ of GWR on 3 <sup>rd</sup> Feb. Left family of 6 children (further info. on accident in article)	08/02/1867	4	3
Pitt	Charles Henry	08/06/1867	Michaelstone Terrace, Cwmavon	47		Nearly 19 yrs accountant for the Governor & Co. of copper mines in England, Cwmavon	14/06/1867	4	7
Pitt	William	13/07/1867	Nolton Street, Bridgend	15		Son of Mr. William Pitt, Painter	19/07/2867	4	6
Plain	John Martin	14/12/1867	Wood Row, Treforest	44	Suicide. Verdict: temporary insanity	Tinman by trade but not worked for 2 years, owing to illness. Left his wife and 7 children. Inquest report	20/12/1867	4	6
Powell	Stephen	18/07/1867	Cefn Cribbwr	5 mnths		Son of David Powell	26/07/1867	4	3
Powell	James	18/12/1867	Penyvai (sic)	5 mnths		Son of James Powell boiler maker	27/12/1867	4	4

Surname	First name	Date of Death	Place of Death	Age	Cause of Death	Other information	Date of newspaper	Page	Col
Preece	Evan	13/03/1867	Brynmenyn	1 yr 6 mths		Father: - William Preece	22/03/1867	4	4
Preece	Rebecca	05/05/1867	Wick	55		Wife of Evan Preece	10/05/1867	4	3
Prichard	Thomas	05/03/1867	Keveny Forest, near Merthyr Tydfil			Very much respected by a large circle of family & friends. He emanated from a very old line of ancestry at Callena in this county	08/03/1867	4	7
Pump	Daniel	08/01/1867	County Asylum Nr. Bridgend			"An old Trafalgar man" for many years a wandering imbecile in the streets	11/01/1867	4	6
Reardon	Timothy	24/03/1867	Nolton St. Oldcastle, Bridgend	18 yrs			29/03/1867	4	2
Redwood	William		Neath			Announcement of death comes at end of article on death of W. G. Jones	06/09/1867	4	4
Rees	Mrs. Daniel	07/01/1867	Newton	Advanced age	Cancer	Ref. to interment at Nottage churchyard and burial service in Welsh	11/01/1867 also	4	6
						Bariai corvico in vvoicii	aloo	'	
Rees	Robert	23/01/1867		88		A Farmer	25/01/1867	4	2
Rees	Eliza, Mrs	23/01/1867	Neath	44	Verdict – "died by visitation of God"	Inquest held 24 <sup>th</sup> Jan. Found dead in bed 23 <sup>rd</sup> Jan. Suffered a fit the previous day, fell and banged her head	25/01/1867	4	3
Rees	Edmund Jenkin	10/03/1867	Aberkenfig	4 yrs		Father Thomas Rees	15/03/1867	4	2
Rees	Catherine Ann	12/03/1867	Aberkenfig	17 mths		Daughter of Mr Thomas Rees	15/03/1867	4	2
Rees	(Female)	09/03/1867	Maesteg	7 wks		Father: - Joseph Rees	22/03/1867	4	4
Rees	Mary	24/03/1867	Broughton, Wick	9 mths		Daughter of Morgan Rees, shoemaker	29/03/1867	4	2
Rees	Sarah Ann	24/05/1867	Aberkenfig	6 mths		Daughter of John Rees	31/05/1867	4	7

Surname	First name	Date of Death	Place of Death	Age	Cause of Death	Other information	Date of newspaper	Page	Col
Rees	Wm.	03/06/1867	Llantwit Major	91		Carpenter, born 22/06/1777 – formerly in Her Majesty's Service on board a man of war	07/06/1867 Also 14/06/1867 (long article of info)	4	3 2
Rees	David	31/05/1867	Treose, Langan	61		Butcher	07/06/1867	4	3
Rees	Elizabeth	08/07/1867	Cornelly, Pyle	5 mnths		Daughter of William Rees	12/07/1867	4	7
Rees	Ann	26/07/1867	North Street, Bridgend	49		Wife of Matthew Rees	02/08/1867	4	7
Rees	Lina	08/08/1867	Kenfig	95		Widow of William Rees	16/08/1867	4	3
Rees	Harriet	28/09/1867	Newton Nottage	82		Standing in front of fire when she fell down and died.	04/10/1867	4	5 4
Rees	Sarah	28/09/1867	North-Street, Bridgend	3 mnths		Daughter of Mr Evan Rees	04/10/1867	4	4
Rees	John	26/10/1867	Ivor Works, Dowlais		Broke a blood vessel and died almost instantly	His wife was passing up the street on the way to market, when she met his dead body.	01/11/1867	4	6
Reynolds	George Matthews	27/03/1867	Aberkenfig	2		Son of John Reynolds	29/03/1867 Also 05/04/1867	4	2
Rhys	Charles Thomas, Esq	13/10/1867	Tressillian House			Solicitor	18/10/1867	4	7
Richards	Thomas Bombardier	13/04/1867	Dinapore, India	24	Small-pox	Son of Mr. Richards, skinner, of Bridgend	31/05/1867	4	7
Richards	E.P.	19/06/1867	Cardiff	76		N.B. report Glamorgan Gazette 28/06/1867 page 4 col. 5 "Cardiff"	21/06/1867	4	5
Richards	E.P.	Pre. 24/06/1867	Cardiff			Funeral held on 26 June 1867 Adamstown Cemetery, Cardiff (further info. in article) took part in affairs of the town for nearly 50 years	28/06/1867	4	5
Richards	Edward	02/07/1867	Cornelly, Pyle	2		Son of Mr John Richards, Cornelly, Pyle	05/07/1867	4	6
Ridler	Rev. Christopher	15/08/1867	Helstone	51	Disease of the heart	Wesleyan Ministerin the 28 <sup>th</sup> year of his	23/08/1867	1	7
						ministry		4	1

Surname	First name	Date of Death	Place of Death	Age	Cause of Death	Other information	Date of newspaper	Page	Col
Rieple	Elizabeth	24/11/1867	Oxford Street, Swansea	49	Suddenly, of disease of the heart	Wife of Mr George Rieple, jeweller etc. "deeply regretted"	29/11/1867	4	2
Roberts	Jenny Theresa	12/07/1867	Milwaukee, Wisconsin, U.S.A.	5 mnths		Second daughter of Mr T. W. Roberts, formerly of Bridgend	02/08/1867	4	7
Rogers	Isaac	01/02/1867	Rock St. Maesteg	62			22/02/1867	4	3
Rose	Eliza	01/06/1867	St. Brides Major	22mths		Daughter of James Rose	07/06/1867	4	3
Roy	Mary, Miss	03/06/1867	Colwinstone	42	"awfully sudden" "seized with a fit"	Schoolmistress formerly lived at Lisworney	07/06/1867	4 Also 4	3 5
Ryan	Ellen	18/07/1867	Union Street, Bridgend	7 days		Daughter of Edmund Ryan	19/07/1867	4	6
Ryan	Bridget	22/10/1867	Aberkenfig	4		Daughter of John Ryan	25/10/1867	4	7
Saunders	Edmund	24/03/1867	Cornelly, Pyle	68		Formerly of the Hall	29/03/1867	4	2
Sharpe	Jane	21/07/1867	At the residence of her son-in-law, the Rev. Reginald Copleston, vicar of Edmonton			Widow of the late Thos. Sharpe, Esq. of Windsor and sister of Mrs Brooke, of Lammaes House, Cowbridge	26/07/1867	4	3
Smith	James	12/01/1867	Cowbridge	56		The faithful servant of Dr. Bates R.I.P	18/01/1867	4	2
Smith	Ann, Mrs	27/01/1867	Llantwit	64			01/02/1867	1	7
Smith	Job	06/04/1867	Cildandy, Tondu	2 yrs		Son of Arthur Smith	19/04/1867	4	6
Snellson	Joseph	25/02/1867	Aberkenfig	28		Engineer	01/03/1867	4	5
Spencer	Margaret	23/03/1867	Kenfig Hill	4 mths		Daughter of William Spencer	29/03/1867	4	2
Stacey	Mary Booker	24/03/1867	Cardiff			Beloved wife of the Reverend Cyril Stacey	29/03/1867	4	2
Stephens	Emily	29/07/1867	At her residence near Merthyr		Unwell for a long time	Well-known poetess	02/08/1867	4	7
Stew	Jennet	13/07/1867	Newton	22		Wife of Thomas Stew	19/07/1867	4	6
Stradling	John (Stephen)	13/01/1867	Llynfi Iron Company	14	Crushed between trams at Llynfi Iron Company	Previously met with 3 accidents of a similar character. Inquest opened but adjourned due to illness of coroner Listed as Stephen in BMD column	18/01/1867 also	4	5 2

Surname	First name	Date of Death	Place of Death	Age	Cause of Death	Other information	Date of newspaper	Page	Col
Sullivan	Catherine	26/05/1867	Cefn Cribbwr	30		Wife of Timothy Sullivan	31/05/1867	4	7
Sweeny	Maria	26/10/1867	Penarth		Verdict: died from natural causes, disease of the heart.	Inquest report before Mr E. B. Reece, deputy coroner. Found dead in bed. Had been ill for a few daysin the habit of drinking a good drop	01/11/1867	4	6
Symons	Thomas	27/09/1867	Pocketts Wharf, Swansea	45	Verdict: found drowned.	Late head porter at messrs Phillips (grocers) Castle Square. Lodgings at Page Street. Single man found near wharf, inquest held 27 <sup>th</sup> Sept.	04/10/1867	4	3
Talbot	Elizabeth	06/10/1867	Coity Street, Bridgend	30		Wife of Mr Joseph Talbot	11/10/1867	4	1
Temple	William	09/01/1867	Newtown Cardiff		Accidental death	Railway policeman found a few yards from his watch box with his head knocked to pieces. Inquest held	11/01/1867	4	6
Thomas		05/01/1867	Abercwmboy Pit		Accidental death	Inquest held at Aberdare 7 <sup>th</sup> Jan.	11/01/1867	4	6
Thomas	Jennet, Mrs	16/01/1867	Caroline St. Bridgend	70	Bronchitis		18/01/1867	4	2
Thomas	Mary, Mrs	21/01/1867	St. Brides Major	72			25/01/1867	4	2
Thomas	Mrs	28/02/1867	Lancarvan	Advanced		Mother of Rev. Lewis	08/03/1867	4	7
				age		Morgan of St. Hilary			
Thomas	John	04/03/1867	Newton	36			08/03/1867	4	7
Thomas	Jane	15/03/1867	Tyn-Ton, Langeinor	56		Husband: - David Thomas. (Tyn-ton is the birthplace of Dr. Price)	22/03/1867	4	4

Surname	First name	Date of Death	Place of Death	Age	Cause of Death	Other information	Date of newspaper	Page	Col
Thomas	Elizabeth	09/04/1867	Kenfig Hill	11 mths		Daughter of John Thomas	12/04/1867	4	3
Thomas	Wm.	29/04/1867	Newton	81		Thatcher	03/05/1867	4	7
Thomas Llewellyn	03/05/1867	At his home near Cowbridge		Verdict – death from apoplexy	A mason. Taken ill during 2 <sup>nd</sup> May. Inquest held 6 <sup>th</sup> May at The Edmondes Arms. (further info in long article). Interred at Llanblethian. Left wife & 8 children, including son William aged 15 yrs.	10/05/1867	4	3	
Thomas	Annie	09/05/1867	Clifton	28		3 <sup>rd</sup> Daughter of Cadogan Thomas of Blackhall, Glam. "deeply regretted by a large circle of relations and friends"	17/05/1867	4	1
Thomas	Henry	08/06/1867	Ramsay, Huntingdonshire, at the residence of his brother	20	Consumption	Son of J. Thomas, Newcastle, Bridgend. Died on his 20 <sup>th</sup> birthday – interred at Newcastle	14/06/1867	4	7
Thomas	John Jonas	05/07/1867				Legal notice to creditors late of Bridgend, Brewer	05/07/1867	1	1
Thomas	Ann	08/08/1867	Abergarw, Llangeinor (sic)	25			09/08/1867	4	2
Thomas	Joseph	20/08/1867	Garn, Maesteg	40			23/08/1867	1	7
Thomas	Martha		Rhymney		Murdered.	Wm. Protheroe charged with wilful murder.	23/08/1867	4	5
						Court report – further remanded. 13/09/1867 Protheroe committed for trial. Body found at bottom of a disused coal pit. Protheroe had been 'paying his adresses' to her	13/09/1867	3	5

Surname	First name	Date of Death	Place of Death	Age	Cause of Death	Other information	Date of newspaper	Page	Col
Thomas	William	18/09/1867	Maesteg farm	79			20/09/1867	4	5
Thomas	David	27/09/1867	Knights Arms, Porthcawl	37			04/10/1867	4	4
Thomas	William	08/09/2867	Colon, West Indies			Son of Mr William Thomas, parish Clerk, Newton	04/10/1867	4	4
Thomas	Jenkin	07/10/1867	Aberavon		'Very suddenly'	Butcher	11/10/1867	4	1
Thomas	David	03/12/1867	Tanylan, St. Mary Hill	67			06/12/1867	4	3
Thomas	David	30/11/1867	Aberkenfig	21			06/12/1867	4	3
Thomas	Morgan	10/12/1867	Kenfig Hill	60		Coal Miner	13/12/1867	4	5
Thomas, Lt.	Thomas	20/05/1867	Sydenham	49		Auctioneer of Neath "highly esteemed" Military funeral report	24/05/1867 See also 31/05/1867	4	2
						31/05/1867. Funeral held 27 <sup>th</sup> May (long article). All shops and businesses closed.			
Thorne		06/04/1867	Swiss Cottage, Bridgend	17 mths		Daughter of W. Thorne, veterinary surgeon	12/04/1867	4	3
Tittle	Elizabeth	17/03/1867	Warren Hill, Briton Ferry			Husband: - Charles Tittle, agent to the Briton Ferry Ironworks and formerly of Bristol "Beloved wife"	22/03/1867	4	4
Treharn	Edwin	21/02/1867	Coach House Row, Maesteg	27			01/03/1867	4	5
Treharne	Treharne	27/06/1867	Pencoed	19			05/07/1867	4	6
Turbervill	Elizabeth	16/03/1867	Ewenny Abbey	Advanced	"after a brief	Interment on 22 <sup>nd</sup>	22/03/1867	4	4
	Margaret			age	illness"	March– long obit. in col. 4 plus entry in BMD	Also	4	1
							29/03/1867 Account of interment	4	4
Underhill	John	12/08/1867	Newcastle, Bridgend	Infant		Son of John underhill	23/08/1867	1	7
Vachell	Margaret Redwood	12/07/1867	At the residence of her mother, Crockherb Town, Cardiff			Only surviving daughter of the late Charles Vachell	19/07/1867	4	6

Surname	First name	Date of Death	Place of Death	Age	Cause of Death	Other information	Date of newspaper	Page	Col
Wallington	Richard John	04/01/1867	Dunraven place, Bridgend			Infant child of Mr Llewellyn Wallington	18/01/1867	4	2
							11/01/1867	4	6
Warren	Eliza Ann	28/11/1867	Kenfig Hill	3		Daughter of Mr George Warren	06/12/1867	4	3
Watkin	Gwenllian	10/03/1867	Cwmvelin Newydd, The Graig, Llangeinor	72		Sister of Llewellyn Watkin	22/03/1867	4	4
Watkin Mrs Catherine	09/08/1867	Maesteg	23	Consumption	"She had in life endeared herself to all	16/08/1867	4	5	
	Amelia					who knew her" Husband – Evan Watkin. "Much respected."		4	3
Watkins	Thomas	30/11/1866	Aberdare		"Wilful murder"	Followng a pub fight Thomas Watkins was then hit on the head with a stone by Benjamin Jones, 36. Jones found guilty and sentenced to death	15/03/1867	4	7
Watkins	James Brown	11/10/1867	Park Street, Bridgend	5 mnths		Son of James Watkins, Painter *see GG 25.10.1867 Deaths pg 4 col 7	18/10/1867	4	7
Watkins	Alfred	23/10/1867	Park Street, Bridgend	4		Son of Mr James Watkins *see GG 18.10.1867 Deaths pg 4 col 7	25/10/1867	4	7
Watkins	Ann	15/11/1867		27	Consumption	Daughter of Mr Richard Watkins. "Her end was peace"	22/11/1867	4	6
Watkins	Thomas	?3/12/1867 ?17/12/1867	?Tondu ?Brynmenyn		Verdict: Accidental death	Injured at work, crushed by a truck at Messrs J. Brogden & Sons, Tondu. Carpenter. Inquest held yesterday (19 <sup>th</sup> ) at Fox & Hounds, Brynmenyn before Mr Thomas Stockwood, Esq. Inquest report	20/12/1867	4	6

Surname	First name	Date of Death	Place of Death	Age	Cause of Death	Other information	Date of newspaper	Page	Col
Watts	John	19/04/1867	Coity	47		Furnace manager	26/04/1867	4	2
Watts	Evan	04/06/1867	Newcastle Bridgend	18mths		Son of Thomas Watts	07/06/1867	4	3
Watts	William	30/06/1867	Cefn Cribbwr	75			05/07/1867	4	6
White	John	31/07/1867	Rock Cottage, Briton Ferry (lodgings)			Of Cheltenham. Court report of false declaration on registering the death. Morgan H. Jones committed for trial at quarter sessions.	20/09/1867	4	1
Wightman	Mr	26 or 27/10/1867	Merthyr			Well known inhabitant	01/11/1867	4	6
Wilkins	Catehrine	01/11/1867	Kenfig Hill	1 mnth		Daughter of Mr David Wilkins	08/11/1867	4	3
William	Morgan	14/01/1867	On a path on a mountain called Craig Rhywglyn Llandyfodwg		Verdict: visitation of God	Inquest held 17 <sup>th</sup> Jan "respectable farmer found dead" "body still warm" (further info. in article)	18/01/1867	4	7
William	John	18/07/1867	Broughton, Wick	48		,	19/07/1867	4	6
Williams	Margaret	04/01/1867		82			11/01/1867	4	6
Williams	William	09/01/1867	Commercial St., Maesteg	66		Shoemaker	18/01/1867	4	2
Williams	Catherine	22/01/1867	Wick	1 yr		Father - Morgan Williams, carpenter	25/01/1867	4	2
Williams	Thomas	12/03/1867	Cowbridge	67		·	22/03/1867	4	4
Williams	Elizabeth	24/03/1867	Cornelly, Pyle	84		Widow of Mr. David Williams	29/03/1867	4	2
Williams	Thomas	24/01/1867	Newcastle, Bridgend			"Superannuated supervisor of Excise". Notice to creditors by the Executor John Prothero Lewis of Llandilo in Carmarthenshire	26/04/1867	1	4
Williams	John	03/05/1867	Stanthill, Dursley, Gloucs.	67		And of Ffynnonwen,Peterstone, Glamorganshire	10/05/1867	4	3
Williams	David	19/05/1867	Park St. Bridgend	40		Saddler	24/05/1867	4	4
Williams	William	21/05/1867	Ffordd-y-Gyfraith	7 mths			24/05/1867	4	4

Surname	First name	Date of Death	Place of Death	Age	Cause of Death	Other information	Date of newspaper	Page	Col
Williams	Ebenezer	02/06/1867	St. Athan	66		Plasterer	07/06/1867	4	3
Williams	Abraham	10/06/1867	Glynys, Pentyrch	37		Sergeant Llandaff rifle Corps. Married a few months previously	14/06/1867	4	7
Williams	Llewellyn	12/07/1867	Maesteg	12		Son of Mr J. Williams, Ironmonger	19/07/1867	4	6
Williams	Mr.	17/07/1867	Adare Street, Bridgend	62		Salt Merchant	19/07/1867	4	6
Williams	Evan	12/08/1867	Pwll-yr-Epog, Newcastle Higher	18		Son of Evan Williams	16/08/1867	4	3
Williams	Esther	14/08/1867	Pencoed	87			16/08/1867	4	3
Williams	W.	28/09/1867	Aberavon	~9	Playing about near a cart and the wheel went over his head. Verdict: Accidental death.	Occurred near the Armonial Hall.	04/10/1867	4	3
Williams	Theophilus	03/10/1867	King's Head, Nolton Street, Oldcastle, Bridgend	86	After long illness	'Deeply regretted'	04/10/1867	4	4
Williams	David	11/10/1867	Porthcawl	59			18/10/1867	4	7
Williams		08/11/1867	Ferndale Colliery, little Rhondda Valley nr Pontypridd		Explosion at colliery, report of accident.	Owners Messrs D. Davies & sons. Above named was manager of the colliery, probably	15/11/1867	4	3 1,2
						170 died.	22/11/1867	4	6
							29/11/1867	4	1-3
							06/12/1867	4	2x2+ 6
							13/12/1867	1	1,2
Williams	Williams Jno. Esq. 05/12/18	05/12/1867	Cowbridge			Second surviving son of the late Dr. Williams,	06/12/1867	4	3
						master of the Cowbridge grammar school. "deeply regretted" 13/12/1867 funeral report	13/12/1867	4	6

Surname	First name	Date of Death	Place of Death	Age	Cause of Death	Other information	Date of newspaper	Page	Col
Williumn	Hamann	04/09/1867	Old canal, Cardiff	~37		Dutch sailor found in canal.	06/09/1867	4	4
Yorath	Ann Llewellyn	26/03/1867	Bird in Hand Swansea	40		Beloved wife of Wm. Yorath – deeply regretted by a large circle of relatives and friends	29/03/1867	4	2
Yorwarth	Thomas	11/02/1867	Bettws	88			22/02/1867	4	3